Houston County Commissioners Meeting

July 15, 2014

Warner Robins, Georgia

The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, July 15, 2014 at the Houston County Annex in Warner Robins, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners McMichael, Walker, and Thomson present. Commissioner Robinson was absent. Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Human Resource Director Ken Carter, Purchasing Director Mark Baker, Fire/HEMA Chief Jimmy Williams, Solid Waste Superintendent Terry Dietsch, Solid Waste Utility Clerk Sherry McAtee, Walton and Becky Wood, and Houston County Attorney Tom Hall.

Chairman Stalnaker led the audience in the Invocation.

Dr. Joseph Richardson, Lt. Col., United States Air Force (ret.) led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and then detailed his military career.  Dr. Richardson is currently the Electronic Warfare Division Manager at Mercer Engineering Research Center (MERC).  He enlisted in the Air Force and eventually attended the Air Force Academy graduating in 1990.  He became a navigator and flew in the EC-135 Looking Glass which was the flying command platform for the military in the event of a nuclear war.  He came to Robins in 1997 and served until 2002 with the J-Stars.  Dr. Richardson has combat flying experience in both Iraq and Afghanistan, served a year at the Pentagon, a year at the Air Force Academy on staff, and eventually came back to Robins in 2006.  He and his wife have made the decision to raise their family here.  Dr. Richardson remarked that while it was an honor and a privilege to serve his country, he has received many ‘gifts’ back from his military service.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried to approve the minutes of July 1, 2014.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Walker and Thomson voted yes.  Motion carried.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Mr. Thomson and carried to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign a Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) between the County and the Middle Georgia Regional Commission outlining the responsibilities of both entities while preparing the required five year multi-jurisdictional Hazard Mitigation Plan update for the County and the Cities of Centerville, Perry and Warner Robins.  Houston County will pay the Regional Commission $18,000 from funds received from FEMA (Grant# PDMC-PL-04-GA-2013-003).  The local match of $6,000 is in-kind services only.  Upon voting, Commissioners Walker, Thomson and McMichael voted yes.  Motion carried.

Chief Williams explained that the original plan was completed in 2005, updated in 2010 and that this is the second update due in 2015.

Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. Walker and carried to authorize Chairman Stalnaker to sign a contract with the Georgia Department of Corrections to provide the County with eight inmate work details from the McEver Probation Detention Center at a cost of $39,500 per detail; and a contract for one inmate work detail from the Dooly State Prison at a cost of $39,500.  The contracts will be effective upon approval and will expire June 30, 2015.  Total cost to the County is $355,500.  Upon voting, Commissioners, Thomson, Walker and McMichael voted yes.  Motion carried.
Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried to approve the FY2014 Water Fund debt write-off of $17,021.45; and the Waste Collection (Sanitation) debt write-off totaling $9,261.78 ($7,383.04 for routes 10 through 80 and $1,878.74 for route 90).  Upon voting, Commissioners Thomson, McMichael and Walker voted yes.  Motion carried.
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Both Chairman Stalnaker and Commissioner Thomson thanked the Water and Landfill staff members for their considerable efforts keeping the bad debt to a minimum.  Chairman Stalnaker recognized Landfill Superintendent Terry Dietsch and complimented him on having zero bad debts on the disposal side.  Terry recognized utility billing clerk Sherry McAtee and credited her for the accomplishment.  Chairman Stalnaker asked Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar to pass along the Board’s thanks to the Water Department staff as well.  Commissioner McMichael and Commissioner Walker both complimented the staff and leadership for their efforts.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried to approve the payment of the bills totaling $2,616,675.77.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Thomson and Walker voted yes.  Motion carried.
Chairman Stalnaker reminded everyone of the special called meeting to adopt the 2014 tax levy scheduled for Monday, July 28th at 12:30 p.m. at the Houston County Annex in Warner Robins.  The Chairman remarked that there was very little growth in the digest for 2014.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.

There being no public comments, the meeting was continued.

The Chairman then asked for comments from the Commissioners.

Chairman Stalnaker commented on the inclement weather we experienced today and that there was at least one report of a structure fire in the County caused by a lightning strike on a storage building.

Commissioner Thomson remarked that he was very impressed with Dr. Richardson and appreciated him coming to speak to the Board tonight.

There being no further comments, the meeting was continued.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried to adjourn the meeting.  Upon voting, Commissioners McMichael, Thomson and Walker voted yes.  Motion carried.
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